SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 12th September 2005, in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30 pm.

PRESENT






Cllr D H Gale (Mayor)






   "   N Aldis






   "   C Baker






   "   P Blaine






   "   J Gurney






   "   M McMurdo





   "   C Osborne





   "   M Pettitt






   "   M Scott






   "   D Sharman






   "   Mrs S Sutton
together with Mr Alan Neville and Mr Steve Killick of WAGN and one Member of the Press
1.  APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllrs Frood, Jaeger and White. Apologies for absence were also received from County Councillor J Scott. 

2. TO RECEIVE UPDATES FROM MR ALAN NEVILLE OF WAGN RE: OUTSTANDING ISSUES – SANDY STATION

(48/05)

Mr Neville introduced Mr Killick who has responsibility for the railway stations between Hitchin and Huntingdon and conveyed apologies for absence from Angela Palmer, the Group Station Manager for Sandy and other Northern Stations.  He gave an overview of recent developments, which included the removal of litter bins from stations because of the terrorist attacks in London in July and the new Customer Information System that has been installed at Sandy.  Mr Neville also told the meeting that the National Express Group, of which WAGN is a part, had tendered for a new franchise encompassing the WAGN/Thameslink area and were currently awaiting the result of the bid.  He then spoke about specific issues relevant to Sandy:

Condition of the Station Sandy does not suffer from a great deal of graffiti or vandalism and WAGN try to deal promptly with any instances they find.  Mr Neville reported that at least six people had viewed the Station House accommodation but none have made offers. Angela Palmer is investigating the possible use of CCTV with Sandy Security.

Toilet facilities Mr Neville said that WAGN and Network Rail needed to work together to provide these facilities.  However, they were awaiting a report from the Strategic Rail Authority, which will rank stations in order of the facilities they provide, before making any decisions.

Car Parking The secondary access/egress has been identified as dangerous but cannot be worked on without the co-operation of Network Rail.  Making it safe would mean the loss of some parking spaces.  Additional spaces had been provided where the grain silos were formerly situated.  The problem of rats was being monitored but none had been seen. Free parking was unlikely to happen.
Ticket Office Opening and Train Provision The opening hours of the ticket office were monitored but change was not a priority.  As to train provision Mr Neville said that until the award of the franchise they could not alter service patterns. 


General Cycle facilities at the station were being reviewed.  The RSPB has a new posterboard on the station.  WAGN have received congratulations for the standard of the ticket office staff at Sandy.

Members then asked specific questions:

Q. What has happened to the mooted extensions to the platforms under Thameslink 2000? 

A. This has to wait until the result of the franchise is known but is still likely to be carried out.

Q. Could the information about engineering works be displayed on both sides of the station as many commuters with season tickets bypass the main entrance? 
A. This is difficult but the information is now being displayed on the new Customer Information Systems.

Q. Is the rough car park to be made up?
A. Not in the foreseeable future.

Q.  Is the rolling stock to be upgraded?
A. Again this depends on the franchise bid but at the moment the older 317 fleet is being refurbished.

Members also drew to Mr Neville’s attention the long weeds by the car park fence and the possibly dangerous steps down to the London bound platform.  He assured the Council that these would be attended to.  The ticket machine is sometimes unreadable in the sunshine and Mr Killick said that the provision of a hood would be investigated.  

The Mayor thanked Mr Neville and Mr Killick for attending the meeting and they withdrew.
3.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS 
(49/05)

(a)  Prejudicial Interests

Cllr Osborne
 Item 7b    Finance &General Purposes 
Member is Chairman of 

     
   
     Recommendations re charges
Sandy FC

Cllr Scott
 Item 7b    Finance &General Purposes 
Member is President of 

     
   
     Recommendations re charges  
Sandy FC
 
    

Cllr Gurney
 Item 7b    Finance &General Purposes 
Member is Voluntary Groundsman

     Recommendations re Grant
of Sandy Cricket Club
Cllr Pettitt
 Item 7b    Finance &General Purposes 
Member is Vice President of 

     
   
     
     Recommendations re Grant 
Sandy Cricket Club

Members had withdrawn during the original consideration of these items and did not speak or vote on consideration of the recommendations.
 
(b)  Personal Interests 

Cllr Gale
 Item 7b    Finance &General Purposes 
Member is a Life Member of  

     
   
   
     Recommendations re Grant
Sandy Cricket Club
3.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS 
(49/05) (CONT)

Dispensations


Dispensations had been granted at the meeting of the Ethics and Standards Committee of Mid Beds District Council on 12th May 2004 to enable the following members to take a full part in the business under Agenda item 7c.

    Cllrs P Blaine


D Gale
J Gurney

M McMurdo


C Osborne


M Pettitt


M Scott

4. ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS 
(50/05)

An elector asked if it was appropriate for the Town Council to reconsider its position on the banning of alcohol in certain areas of the Town.

RESOLVED: (a)That the Clerk be requested to investigate the situation in other areas of Mid Bedfordshire and produce a report for consideration at a forthcoming meeting.

(b) That Mr Dave Rollings the Community Safety Officer at Mid Beds District Council be invited to attend the meeting in question to explain the new procedures to Members.

An elector asked if the Town Council could do anything about the unsightly litter accumulating around the shop in Engayne Avenue.

RESOLVED: That the Deputy Clerk be requested to write to Mid Beds District Council and the Co-op Foodstores to ask them to tidy up the area.

5.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN COUNCIL (51/05)

Five letters of objection from near neighbours in connection with Application 05/01283/FULL had been received.  These were summarised to the meeting by the Deputy Clerk prior to the consideration of the Application.
(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

6.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (52/05)

6.8.05

Accompanied by the Mayoress attended the Medieval Banquet to celebrate the


800th Anniversary of Huntingdon’s Charter.

7.8.05 Together with the Mayoress attended the 800th Anniversary Celebrations of 

The granting of Huntingdon’s Charter.

8.8.05 Together with the Mayoress, Deputy Mayor, Cllrs Frood, Pettitt and McMurdo


and the Clerk attended the funeral of the late Cllr Richard Downing at Tilehurst.

6.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (52/05) (CONT)
21.8.05 Attended with the Mayoress the V J Day Service at St Mary’s Parish Church,



Luton.

27.8.05 Accompanied by the Mayoress attended the St Neots Carnival Lunch and


Parade.

6.9.05

Attended with the Mayoress the Luton University Degree Ceremonies.

7.9.05 Attended meeting re: local policing changes at Weatherley Centre, Biggleswade.

10.9.05 Accompanied by the Mayoress attended Mayor of Flitwick’s Charity Coffee


Morning.

11.9.05 Accompanied by the Mayoress attended the Stotfold Town Council’s Civic 


Service at St Mary’s Church.

DEPUTY MAYOR

Cllr Osborne reported on two events undertaken over the previous weekend.

10.9.05  
 Supported by the Deputy Mayoress attended a display in Sandy Library publicising a Senior Citizens Party to celebrate VE/VJ days, which is to be paid for by a National Lottery Grant.

11.9.05  
Together with the Deputy Mayoress attended the Centenary celebrations at Laburnham Lower School, which had been very well attended.
7.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (53/05)

(a)  Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 1st August 2005.
RESOLVED: (i)That the Minutes, including Exempt Minute, Minute No (45/05), which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and signed as a correct record.
(ii) That Exempt Minute, Minute No (45/05) remain as an Exempt Matter.

(b)  Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 15th August 2005.

RESOLVED:  (a) That the Minutes, including Exempt Minute, Minute No (F33/05), as previously circulated be approved and adopted.

(b) That Exempt Minute, Minute No (F33/05) remain as an Exempt Matter.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

Changes to Standing Orders
RESOLVED: That after incorporating the change outlined in Part ‘B’ Minute No: (F25/05) the Standing Orders be approved and adopted for use by Sandy Town Council

7.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (53/05) (CONT)
Charge for marking pitches at Bedford Road Recreation Ground, season 2005/2006 

RESOLVED: That the charge for marking the football pitch at Bedford Road Recreation Ground should be set at £12.00 plus vat per marking out, for 2005/2006.

Request from Sandy Cricket Club



RESOLVED: (a) That a one off ex-gratia payment of 50% of the invoice for the door be met by Sandy Town Council.

(b) That the amount of £103.99 be found from the budget set for the maintenance of Sunderland Road Playing Field

(c) That this decision should not be seen to set a precedent for future requests, which will be considered on their own merits.

(c)  Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 5th September 2005.

The Minutes of this Meeting were not yet available for consideration.

A Schedule of Recommendations had been previously circulated.
Plantscape – Summer Planting Programme 2007 and 2008 

RESOLVED:  (a)That the Town Council accept the offered extension to the contract with Plantscape to provide and maintain planters and beds in the Town at a cost of £12,440.00 per year for the years 2007 and 2008.  

(b) That the Town Council expects the present standard of planting and maintenance to be continued and in some cases, for example - weeding, improved.

Beeston Green Play Equipment (Minute No 15/05) (Dated 6.6.05)


RESOLVED: (a) That minute no (P50/05) should no longer be regarded as a confidential item.

(b) That Sandy Town Council should go ahead with the replacement/renovation of the play equipment on Beeston Green using the Consent granted in 1952 under Section 194 of the Law of Property Act.

SEE ALSO PART II MINUTES – EXEMPT MINUTES, MINUTE NO (53/05)


8.  RESOLUTION FROM ANNUAL PARISH MEETING RE:CLOSURE OF TIC IN SANDY AND PROVISION OF POP (24/05) (9.5.05)                  (54/05)

The reply from Mr Simon Redmore was received and considered. It was reported that recent developments have meant that a recommendation was being put before the Executive of Mid Beds District Council that, not only was the Sandy TIC to close at the end of March 2006, but that the planned TIC in Ampthill should not be provided.
It was also reported that the Sandy petition against closure had several thousand signatures. 

RESOLVED:  (a) That on the eve of this important decision the Deputy Clerk be requested to write urgently to the Chief Executive of Mid Beds District Council, protesting against the plans to close the Sandy TIC.

8.  RESOLUTION FROM ANNUAL PARISH MEETING RE:CLOSURE OF TIC IN SANDY AND PROVISION OF POP (24/05) (9.5.05)                  (54/05) (CONT)
 

(b) That the Town Council should lobby for the installation of a POP (Point of Presence) at Sandy or at the very least the provision of an electronic kiosk link to MBDC.

(c) That Mr Roy Waterfield, Head of Community Services, Leisure and Tourism at MBDC be invited to the Forum meeting of 3rd October to explore ways in which a Tourist Service might be preserved in Sandy.

9.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (55/05)

Cllr Aldis reported on:
The Community Safety Group:  The Group is involved with the police in setting up a “No cold calling” zone in Sandy.  It will be applying to the Forum for funding to help with this initiative.

Cllr Osborne noted that with the death of Cllr Downing a number of gaps had been created on outside bodies.  Representatives will be appointed at the next meeting.

RESOLVED:  That the Deputy Clerk be requested to write to the organisations in question reassuring them that a new representative will be appointed shortly.
10.  CLERK’S REPORT (56/05)

(1)  Accounts 01.04.05 to 31.07.05and 01.04.05 to 31.08.05
RESOLVED: That the list of Receipts and Payments for July and August 2005, which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.

(2)  Service of Thanksgiving for the Life of Richard Downing

Members noted the information that the Service will take place at St Swithun’s Church, Sandy on Saturday 15th October 2005 at 3.00 pm

(3) Bedfordshire County Council – Local Area Agency Agreement

The letter and attachment from Beds CC regarding the formation of a new Local Area Agreement Stakeholder Group was received.

RESOLVED: That Cllr Gurney be appointed the represent Sandy Town Council to serve on the new Stakeholder Group.

11. SUNDERLAND ROAD PAVILION/SECURE STORAGE PROJECT (57/05)

(a) The plans, as submitted for Planning Approval were received.

Items (b) and (c):
SEE ALSO PART II MINUTES – EXEMPT MINUTES, MINUTE NO (53/05)
12.  PLAYING OF GOLF ON SUNDERLAND ROAD AND BEDFORD ROAD RECREATION GROUNDS AND BEESTON GREEN


(58/05)

Members were concerned that Members of the Public seemed to be ignoring the signs banning golf from the recreation areas in Sandy.  Some of the signs had been defaced and needed replacing.  It was queried whether the Groundstaff should be instructed to draw the attention of transgressors to the signs.

RESOLVED: (a) That the signs banning golf in the areas mentioned above should be renewed or new ones provided if and when necessary and that quotations be obtained in order to cost the exercise.

(b) That Human Resources Department at Beds CC be contacted to ascertain the position on whether Groundstaff should be instructed to approach members of the public in a potentially volatile situation and that a report on this issue be provided for the next meeting of Staffing Committee.

13. ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS (59/05)

There were none.

11.  PRESS RELEASE (60/05)

RESOLVED: That the Town Council’s concern over the dangers of people playing golf in public areas be highlighted.

RESOLVED: THAT UNDER THE PUBLIC BODIES (ADMISSION TO MEETINGS) ACT 1960 AND BY VIRTUE OF THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE OF THE BUSINESS THAT MAY BE TRANSACTED, THE PRESS AND PUBLIC BE REQUESTED TO RETIRE.

ALSO: THAT IN VIEW OF THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE OF THE BUSINESS WHICH MAY BE TRANSACTED UNDER THIS ITEM (SECTIONS 8/9 AND 12 (A) AND (B)) OF THE EXEMPT INFORMATION, LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO INFORMATION) ACT 1985, IT MAY CONCERN “ANY TERMS PROPOSED TO BE INCURRED BY THE AUTHORITY UNDER ANY PARTICULAR CONTRACT FOR THE ACQUISITION OF PROPERTY OR THE SUPPLY OF GOODS AND SERVICES” AND IT MAY CONCERN “ANY TERMS PROPOSED OR TO BE PROPOSED BY OR TO THE AUTHORITY IN THE COURSE OF NEGOTIATIONS FOR A CONTRACT FOR THE ACQUISITION OR DISPOSAL OF PROPERTY OR THE SUPPLY OF GOODS OR SERVICES” AND " IT MAY CONCERN ANY INSTRUCTIONS TO COUNSEL AND ANY OPINION OF COUNSEL (WHETHER OR NOT IN CONNECTION WITH ANY PROCEEDINGS) AND ANY ADVICE RECEIVED, INFORMATION OBTAINED OR ACTION TO BE TAKEN IN CONNECTION WITH:

(a) ANY LEGAL PROCEEDINGS BY OR AGAINST THE AUTHORITY, OR

(b) THE DETERMINATION OF ANY MATTER AFFECTING THE AUTHORITY (WHETHER, IN EITHER CASE, PROCEEDINGS HAVE BEEN COMMENCED OR ARE IN CONTEMPLATION)" THE PRESS AND PUBLIC BE REQUESTED TO RETIRE DURING ITS CONSIDERATION.



THE FOLLOWING MINUTE WILL REMAIN A CONFIDENTIAL MINUTE UNDER THE TERMS OF THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 2000 SECTION 44(1B) “INFORMATION IS EXEMPT INFORMATION IF ITS DISCLOSURE (OTHERWISE THAN UNDER THIS ACT) BY THE PUBLIC AUTHORITY HOLDING IT IS INCOMPATIBLE WITH ANY COMMUNITY OBLIGATION.”
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